#### **RESTAURANT REVIEW**

By Natividad Liengsiriwat

Wonton King Restaurant

Corner of 154th Street and Northern Boulevard, Queens, NY 11354

I recently went to Wonton King Restaurant for lunch. It was crowded so perhaps it would have been better to avoid the lunch hour rush. However, I was alone, and it was easy to get a table. The service was very fast.

First, I ordered Wonton soup, which is a "must have" and the specialty of the house. It is absolutely delicious Then came string beans with ground beef. It was savory and excellent tasting. I am ashamed to tell you that the serving was probably meant for two, but I ate it all.

Another dish was fried chicken with garlic sauce. This is one of my favorite dishes. The fried chicken was crispy and very tasty. The sauce is memorable. It is a combination of soy and garlic and other secret herbs. I highly recommend this dish.

In addition, I ordered Young Chow Fried Rice, which is a mixture of vegetables, chicken, and rice. To me this dish is very flavorful in comparison to any other fried rice you might order.

Out of curiosity, I ordered their steamed buns with meat. One order gives you two buns. However, I would not recommend this dish. I found the taste a little odd. It was certainly not your usual Chinese dish. Altogether on a scale of 1-10, I would give this restaurant a 9. The prices are moderate.

#### LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

I want to express our thanks and appreciation to the Resident Council for addressing our concerns, and for all the work they have done on our behalf during the past year.

Of special note are the seasonal sales. The hours spent organizing these events have not gone unnoticed. Edna Agyeman, Eva Cabrera, and John Pawelek deserve special recognition for their hard work.

The fruits of their labors were gifted to us in the form of an International Food Tasting organized by the Resident Council and assisted by the Life Enrichment Department, Community Life Department and Culinary Department.

Also, a donation was made toward the purchase of the new chairs in the lobby.

Kudos to you all!

Julie Weeks

"Winter is an etching,
spring a watercolor,
summer an oil painting
and autumn a mosaic
of them all."
Stanley Horowitz

JANUARY 2024 ISSUE 1

# THE FLUSHING HOUSE VOICE



PAGE 1

EDITORS PAGE

PAGE 2

RESIDENT COUNCIL CORNER INSPIRATIONAL QUOTE DID YOU KNOW?

PAGE 3

GET TO KNOW YOUR NEIGHBOR

PAGE 4
STAFF INTERVIEW
BOOK REVIEW

PAGE 5
POEM
FOOD RECIPE
A LITTLE HUMOR

PAGE 6
WHAT?

PAGE 7

FALL FESTIVAL

IN DEFENSE OF COLLEGE

DEGREES

PAGE 8
POEM
RESTAURANT REVIEW
LETTER TO THE EDITOR

#### **EDITORS PAGE**

Welcome to the first issue of Flushing House Voice, a newsletter for and by our residents. We've included subjects we think will interest, inform, and entertain you.

Thank you to Joanne Davis for envisioning this newsletter! You have been our inspiration! Do you have an artistic bent? Enter our Masthead contest. Please submit your Flushing House Voice Design to Julie Weeks at <a href="weeks.julie189@gmail.com">weeks.julie189@gmail.com</a>, or in the box at #310. We'll choose and credit the winning design.

We also want and welcome your articles of general interest, poems, book, movie and restaurant reviews, humor, and inspirational quotes. You may express your opinions in the Letters to the Editor section. Please use respectful language. We may edit your submissions.

Wishing you all a happy, healthy, and prosperous New Year! Julie Weeks, Editor

Editorial Team: Gilda Graff, Natividad Liengsiriwat, Jean Lewis Keith, Linda Beckman

#### RESIDENT COUNCIL CORNER

Dear Residents of Flushing House,

Greetings and well wishes from your resident council. We are grateful that many residents have attended our monthly meetings. We have had several conversations; in addition, we have conducted a survey to include ambulatory and non-ambulatory residents addressing concerns they may have. With the support of Rev. Kurtz, David Barr, Nancy Rojas, and Matt Ferris the major concerns of residents for safety, comfort, well-being, and quality of life that have been addressed include the following but are not limited to:

- The timer for the elevator, allowing for extended time for entering and exiting.
- A person to operate the elevator during lunch and dinner hours.
- The installation of new washing machines.
- The organization of the Interfaith Chapel Committee of Flushing House.
- The updating of the lobby furniture because of issues with the previous furniture being uncomfortable or inappropriate for older adults.
- The continuation of optional meals for Curbside Pick-up, including some items that will be available consistently.
- The organization of our first successful international food tasting and beverage station on the rooftop. We were assisted by the Life Enrichment Department, Community Life Department, and Culinary Department

As our term on the Resident Council ends, we extend our congratulations to the newly elected representatives for 2024. We trust they will continue to enhance our community. We're grateful for your support during our tenure, and your dedication has made a significant impact. We wish all residents, staff, administrators, and their families good health, happiness, and prosperity in 2024. May it be filled with joy and memorable moments for all.

Respectfully, Resident Council Members, Edna Agyeman, Eva Cabrera and Joe Catalanotto



Jon Pawelek- resident and volunteer, Edna Agyeman - Resident Council Parliamentarian and Eva Cabrera - Resident Council Treasurer volunteering for our Fall Sale!

# INSPIRATIONAL QUOTE

"When we come together, something bigger than all of us happens."

## Did You Know?...

The property on which we live was previously owned by The First Congregational Church of Flushing. As a result of a fire in 1969 the church was destroyed. The property was acquired by The United Presbyterian Church. They were looking for a place to provide housing for older adults who could live independently. The Presbyterians, in partnership with The Reformed Church, purchased the site. Construction began in 1974. In 1975 Flushing House opened its doors and provides up to 300 people with safe, secure housing. Today it is the largest not-for-profit independent living retirement community in New York State.

#### IN DEFENSE OF COLLEGE DEGREES

BY TED SHESKIN

Many people argue, correctly, that a college degree should not be a prerequisite for professional employment. Certainly, many bright, successful people lack college degrees. However, most employers consider a college degree to be a valuable credential for a prospective employee. Employers have found that people with the drive to earn a college degree are likely to be more productive employees than people with similar backgrounds who lack a degree. Employers believe that college graduates have demonstrated a minimum level of two qualifications important for success in business: intellectual achievement and perseverance.

People without college degrees must rely solely on their life experiences, which are not easily documented, to demonstrate these qualifications. Many people, including those who are currently employed, need more than four years to earn college degrees. It is never too late for adults without degrees to enroll in college as part-time students as their schedules permit. They can start by enrolling in two-year associate degree programs in community colleges, and later transfer to four-year bachelor's degree programs. Many employers encourage their employees to enroll in college courses by refunding their tuition upon successful completion of a course.

No one respects a college degree more than Congressman George Santos, who never graduated from college. To win election to the U.S. House of Representatives, he bridged the education divide between college graduates and people without degrees by falsely claiming that he had earned a college degree. He is currently facing charges for wire fraud, money laundering and theft of public funds.

#### **Fall Festival**

At 2:30 PM on September 25, 2023, The Fall Festival was hosted by Vicar Kamba and Mrs. Stephanie Fung. It began with a beautiful Chinese song, "The Moon Represents My Heart," (Yue Liang Dai Biad wo Dexin) sung in Chinese by the Joyful Singing Group composed of FH residents, Sal Conti, Ester Hee S Yoo, Shu-ing Huang Lin, and Marion Mayo. They were conducted by Mrs. Fung and accompanied by Coco Fen.

Following the performance of the song, Mrs. Fung astounded the audience by announcing that we were going to learn to sing "The Moon Represents my Heart" in Chinese! On the screen in the front of the room the words of the song were shown in phonetic English, Chinese, and English. We gradually learned the song by using phonetic English on the screen with the help of Mrs. Fung.

Not only were we pleased about learning the song, but we were also rewarded for our efforts with some delicious Chinese baked goods!

By Gilda Graff

PAGE 2 PAGE 7

## What?

Article by Jean Lewis Keith

Excuse me? What did you say? Eh? Sorry, what? Say again, please? Huh? Say what? The common meaning of these comments can be... Sorry - I didn't really hear what you said. These are a few of the responses to conversational gambits at Flushing House dining tables when there are only six people around them but at least one person is hard of hearing.

Recently, Flushing House Management has urged that more residents take their meals in the Dining Room, and many of us do and prefer to do so. It is, after all, an excellent opportunity to meet and greet our neighbors at a generally pleasurable, at the least an essential, communal activity. But some of us who are deaf reluctantly take our meals to our apartments rather than go through the embarrassment of poor communication, which is sometimes interpreted as lack of interest, rudeness or worse, as stupidity.

In the last few months, a few of us hard of hearing folks, or people who are sympathetic to our condition, have been trying to find some way of making communication at meals easier and thus more convivial. The first step was attempting to identify who among us has hearing problems, with an informal survey: Anyone who is hard of hearing, knows the predicament of hearing loss in social situations. That was the purpose of the brief questionnaire I hope you responded to a few weeks ago.

Hearing loss is a physical disease, even more problematic for its sufferers because it is invisible, unlike the disabilities that require wheeled devices, crutches, braces, canes, etc. And endless commercial efforts are made to make in-ear hearing aids ever less visible.

We have discovered that there is a large variety of public places in New York City where this problem is addressed using a hearing or T-loop system. A T-loop is a loop of wire installed around the perimeter of a specific area that transmits sound via a magnetic, wireless signal that is picked up by using hearing aids with T-coils. The T-coil is a tiny copper coil inside a hearing aid. Your aid provider can tell you if your aids have t-coils: most aids do or can have them.

A list of where in the five New York City boroughs accommodation has been made for us who use t-coiled aids has been compiled by the Hearing Loss Association of America of New York, New York City Chapter: It has assembled a mostly accurate list by borough that is available online: "HEARING LOOPS IN THE NEW YORK CITY METROPOLITAN AREA, as of January 2023." This is on the HLAA website at "Local Looped Venues" on <a href="https://www.hearinglossnyc.org/resource-list">https://www.hearinglossnyc.org/resource-list</a>. This long list of New York City T-looped venues is printed out in the hearing notebook, available to anyone in Flushing House, in the Security Office.

Some of us want to bring FH into the world of the hard of hearing, at least in the Dining Room.

The Hearing Notebook includes articles about the T Loop/T Coil as well as hearing loss and dementia, which is a very scary prospect for those of us who are hard of hearing. It also includes a printed list of the hearing enhanced venues in New York City as of January of last year.

#### **GET TO KNOW YOUR NEIGHBOR LENNY VOGEL**

Interviewed by Beverly Moran on July 23, 2023

#### What strengths, skills or experience have you developed during your lifetime?

I worked from 1946-1984 as a manager at various levels of the New York State

Department of Labor in the Unemployment Insurance Benefits Office and in the Division of Employment. I helped people who were applying for unemployment insurance, assisting them to find jobs

Sometimes I had vexing problems when dealing with less than competent workers. My supervisors, who established policy, worked in Albany and were of very little help with solving problems. However, all in all, I enjoyed my work.

#### What was the most rewarding and/or exciting thing you have done?

I was married two times. My first marriage lasted sixty-four years, until my wife passed away in 2006. My second marriage was common law. In 2013 my second wife started showing signs of dementia. A year later we moved into Flushing House, but after several years it became too difficult for me to take care of her. Her son, who lived in Maryland, and I agreed she should be moved to a Maryland nursing home where he could visit her and monitor her care. In 2020 she passed away. Over the years, I, with my wives, travelled to 37 countries, and all over the United States of America.

#### What are some of your favorite things to do?

Some of my favorite things were travelling, going to concerts, ballet, Broadway plays, and political discussion groups.

#### What challenges have you faced in your life?

I had numerous challenges during thirty-eight years of employment with the New York State Department of Labor. It was difficult to deal with some employees who were so selfish and self-centered that it interfered with their job performance.

#### What are your favorite activities at Flushing House?

My favorite activities were the bus trips we went on, especially one in which we met some Holocaust survivors and listened to their stories. Also, I particularly enjoyed a Jewish family of entertainers who performed for the residents of Flushing House.

#### What are your favorite dishes at Flushing House?

My favorite dishes are Spaghetti Marinara and Baby Back Ribs.

#### *In three to five words describe yourself.*

I am intellectual, introspective, concerned, and sarcastic.

#### What have you learned at Flushing House?

My dislike of institutional living is confirmed, and I am learning how to accept help from others.

#### Would you like to share anything else about yourself?

I am disheartened by the general population who appear to be selfish and self-centered.

I was in the army during World War II. In 1944, I was assigned to the Signal Corps where I learned to communicate using Morse Code. It was disappointing that I was unable to participate in the great celebration at the end of the war in Europe. In the hospital and from the ninth-floor balcony I saw dancing in the streets and Paris lit up for the first time in almost six years. In April 1945, I was at a large camp awaiting reassignment when we got word that President Franklin D. Roosevelt had died; it was moving to see large groups of men in uniform weeping. I still have a desire to help people, as I did when I worked for the N.Y.S. Department of Labor.

Thank you, Lenny, for allowing us to get to know more about you and your life experiences. It was a pleasure to interview you!

#### Resident Eva Cabrera Interviews Staff Member Wilma DeLaCruz

What strengths, experiences or skills do you bring to being our Activities Director at Flushing House? I have experience in this field from working in a nursing home and with adults with mental disabilities for 8 years, creating activities and individual care plans. My main goal is for the residents to be content. Therefore, I listen, I deliver and strive to improve activities.

#### What is the most rewarding or exciting thing about your job?

The most rewarding thing about this job is the smiles and laughter of the residents after a successful activity or event.

#### Do you find you get close to, attached to, or have favorites among the residents?

I find that I do get closer to the residents that have always been so nice to me since I've started. They motivate me and have become role models.

#### What is a challenge or surprise you have found while working with the elderly?

The biggest and most continuous challenge has been getting some of the residents to come to activities. Sometimes the elderly would rather be in their apartments, or in a quiet place and that's their peace. I understand that. I like to be to myself at times, but for the elderly it can eventually become a habit that can lead to isolation, depression then illness. Socializing and participating in activities greatly lessens the chance of developing dementia and Alzheimer's.

## Flushing House has many activities. Which do you find is the best, favorite or most popular activity here?

The favorite for the residents must be between exercise and Happy Hour! For me, my favorites are *Are You Smarter than a 5<sup>th</sup> Grader, Brain Teasers* and *Jeopardy*. Anything that works out the mind and body is the most beneficial, not just for the elderly, but for everyone.

#### Flushing House staff is blessed with free meals. What is your favorite dish here?

I enjoy all the food here, but I can always go for dumplings, lox, gyro, or a good soup.

#### What 3-5 words best describe you?

Hardworking, mindful, reliable, self-starter, and diligent.

What have you learned from the residents or other staff members in your time at Flushing House?

Do not forget to live!

### What have I not asked you that you would want us to know about you or your job?

Dear residents, if you have any ideas, suggestions, and activities you would like to see on the calendar, please let me know. Come out and socialize, even if it's not in activities. You can visit a staff member, chat with Security, sit on the bench in the front of the building, or visit the solarium on the rooftop. Remember to keep your brain and body fit and celebrate living every day!

Thank you so much Wilma for this interview. I want you to know that I am thankful for the work you do for us. You are wonderful at decorating for our events, and you have made Happy Hour a lot of fun!

#### **Book Review by Linda Beckman**

Recently our Book Club read *Mad Honey* by Jodi Picoult and Jennifer Finney Boylan. The story is told by Lily, a high school senior who has just relocated to New Hampshire, and by Olivia, whose son is Asher, the boy who falls for the new student. The alternation of their viewpoints of the past and present provides a complex perspective. Lily is trying to start over in life, and with Asher she feels able to be herself: their relationship movingly evokes youthful love. After Lily dies from a fall, Asher is the suspect, and we have a riveting courtroom drama. As the trial unfolds, we realize that Olivia worries about whether her son has his father's terrible temper, and readers hope that he is not responsible for Lily's death. We come to understand Lily's secrets, and finally, what really happened. *Mad Honey* probes the relationship between mothers and their nearly adult children and questions of gender identity in a new and empathetic way.

#### **POEM**

#### In Celebration of a 1950s NYC Childhood

When I was a child, ecstasy poured in a torrent Out of the apartments and houses, into the street. Hordes of us played Punch Ball, Running Bases, Potsy, Stoop Ball, Skully, and "I Declare War." Skully, a favorite, involved flicking soda caps From number to number in a square drawn On the road's black tar.

In summer, after dinner, girls and boys played Ringalevio, Hide-go-Seek, and Sardines. In Sardines, if you found the friend Who was "It," you abandoned the seekers And hid too. The number of hiders grew. If you were the last seeker, You could end up alone on the street As it became dark.

Only girls jumped rope and played statues, Which involved freezing in place When the moment was right.
Girls also played Jacks,
A highly skilled game, and made boats From popsicle sticks that sailed down The gutter to the sewer, filled, We were sure, with alligators.

I wish I had one of those blessed Endless summer days to caress With my fingers and tongue. Our pleasure was astonishing, Outstanding, all-encompassing.

When I think of it now, it is a marvel
That we could be drunk with delight,
Without toys, money, or help
From helicopter parents, day after day,
With only a pink ball, a piece of chalk,
And deep love for the free flow of play.

Linda Beckman

#### A LITTLE HUMOR

What did the vinaigrette say to the refrigerator? Close the door, I'm dressing.

Submitted by John Pawelek

#### **FOOD RECIPE**

by Natividad Liengsiriwat

"Fran's Spinach Dip" Recipe (it's so good you'll come running back for more!)

#### Ingredients:

1 package of frozen spinach (thawed)1 cup of mayonnaise (Hellman's works best)

16 oz of sour cream

1 packet of Knorr's Vegetable Soup 1 onion

#### Directions:

#### Mix:

1 package of frozen spinach1 cup of mayonnaise16 oz of sour cream

Stir together until well blended. Add the last two remaining ingredients.

Chill for about 2 hours before serving.

Taste tested many times with delicious results!

PAGE 4 PAGE 5